## Australian Newspaper History: A Bibliography

## ADDITIONAL ENTRIES

First Supplement: January 2005

This is a supplement to *Australian Newspaper History: A Bibliography* published by the Australian Newspaper History Group in August 2004 (ISBN 0-9751552-1-0). The entry numbers below relate to those used in the original publication.

This supplement has been compiled with contributions from Victor Isaacs, John Russell (especially the copious new entries on Adelaide and South Australian country newspapers), Rod Kirkpatrick and Patricia Clarke.

It is expected that future updates will be published annually, possibly on a cumulative basis.

Additional entries or corrections are always welcome. Please send suggestions to Victor Isaacs at abvi@webone.com.au or 43 Lowanna St, Braddon ACT 2612.

Copies of *Australian Newspaper History: A Bibliography* are available from the Australian Newspaper History Group, 13 Sumac Street, Middle Park, Qld, 4074, for \$25 hard copy or \$10 PDF version. Make cheques payable to R. Kirkpatrick (ANHG).

#### 1. AUSTRALIA-WIDE

#### 1.1 Historical.

Andrews, Barry G., and Wilde, William H. (1980), *Australian Literature to 1900: A guide to information resources*. Michigan, USA: Gale Research Co. Volume 22 in the American Literature, English Literature, and World Literature in English Information Guide Series. A select bibliography with annotations. Includes Publishing and Bookselling, pp.46-49; Nineteenth Century Newspapers and Journals, pp.65-83; Individual Authors, pp.99-352.

Laurie, Ross (2004), 'Reporting on Race, White Australia, Immigration and the Popular Press in the 1920s', *Royal Historical Society of Queensland Journal*, vol. 18, no. 10, April.

Roe, Michael (1965), *Quest for Authority in Eastern Australia*, 1835-1851, Melbourne: Melbourne University Press in association with Australian National University. Has a wealth of information about newspapers & periodicals.

## 1.2. The Media generally

Tiffen, Rodney (1988), *The Revolution in Australian Media Ownership* 1986-87, Working Paper No. 36, Sir Robert Menzies Centre for Australian Studies, Institute of Commonwealth Studies, University of London. 15pp. Includes tables on final page of ownership of metropolitan TV channels and metropolitan daily newspapers at November 1986 and November 1987, and circulation of metropolitan and national daily newspapers at five yearly intervals from 1967 to 1987.

## 1.3 Nineteenth century printers and publishers

Arden, G. A. (1840), A Lecture on the Mechanical Agency of the Press, Melbourne.

## 1.4 Newspaper directories and listings

Australasian Bibliography. Catalogue of Books in the Free Public Library, Sydney, relating to, or published in, Australasia. Reference Library, 1869-1888. Sydney: Charles Potter, Government Printer, 1893. In three sections. Part I: Catalogue of Books in the Library relating to, or published in, Australasia. Authors, Editors, or Reference. Part II: Books on the Colonies, etc. Part III: Classified

- subject & title catalogue of works. Includes newspapers and periodicals.
- Newland, E. (1986), 'Forgotten Early Australian Journals of Science and their Editors', *Journal, Royal Australian History Society*, Vol. 72 (1), 1986, pp.59-68.

#### 1.5 Journalists and Journalism

- Clarke, Patricia (1990), *Pioneer Writer: The Life of Louisa Atkinson, Novelist, Journalist, Naturalist*, Allen & Unwin. Louisa Atkinson was the first woman to have a long-running column published in a major Australian newspaper. Her 'A Voice from the Country' column was published in the *SMH* 1 March 1860-2 May 1865 and resumed 1870-72. These articles were also published in the weekly *Sydney Mail* from 1860. Earlier she had had a number of articles published in the *Illustrated Sydney News*, 1853-1855.
- Clarke, Patricia (1994), *Tasma: The Life of Jessie Couivreur*, Allen & Unwin. Tasma (the pseudonym of Jessie Couvreur, formerly Huybers and Fraser), a famous 19th century Australian novelist, wrote for the *Australasian* from 1877 through the 1880s. She was appointed London *Times* foreign correspondent in Brussels in 1894 and held this position to her death in 1897. Her numerous, at times daily, dispatches appeared in the *Times* during these years.
- Clarke, Patricia (2004), 'Colonial Connections with the London *Times*: A Woman of Empire (Flora Shaw) and a Radical Australian (Jessie Couvreur)', *Canberra Historical Journal*, September.
- Dowling, Peter (1999), 'Truth versus Art: 19<sup>th</sup> Century journalism: the colonial Australian case', *Media History*, vol. 5, no. 2.
- Smith, James (1878), 'Colonial literature and the colonial press: a note', *Melbourne Review*, Vol. 3, no. 11, July, pp.337-343.

## 1.6 Rupert Murdoch

Schulze, Jane (2004), 'Murdoch's Lifetime of Dreams', *Australian*, Media section, 28 October 2004, p.18. Includes a chronology – scratchy for the early years, but useful for recent years.

#### 2. CAPITAL CITY NEWSPAPERS

## 2.1. Sydney

#### 2.1.1 General histories

*Table Talk*, Melbourne (1893-94), 20 articles on 'The Newspaper Press of New South Wales' each week from 6 October 1893 to 20 February 1894.

# 2.1.3. Sydney Morning Herald and the Fairfaxes (family and Company).

Clune, Frank (1960), *Journey to Canberra: by road from Sydney, with deviations in search of history, geography and curios along the Canberra Highway*, Angus & Robertson. Chapter 12 is a deviation discussing the Fairfax family and SMH.

### 2.1.7 Sydney: Facsimiles

Heads, Ian (1989), *Backpage: Australia's Greatest Sporting Moments*, Lester-Townsend Publishing. 75 per cent of the reproductions are from Sydney newspapers.

#### 2.2 Melbourne

Ferres, John [compiler] (1871), William Caxton: A Contribution in commemoration of The festival held in Melbourne, 1871, to celebrate The Fourth Centenary of the First Printing in the English Language. Melbourne: John Ferres. Compiled by John Ferres, Government Printer, Melbourne. 16pp. "Pages 15-16 'The Press in Victoria' with a List of Daily (14), Bi-Weekly (23), Tri-Weekly (12, Weekly (4) and Monthly (15) papers published in Victoria.".

#### 2.2.2 Argus and Star

Smith, C.P., 'Men who made "The Argus" and "The Australasian" 1846-1925' manuscript in Latrobe Library.

## 2.2.3. Age.

Day, Mark (2004), 'Knuckling down to Jaspan Age', *Australian*, Media section, 9 December 2004, p.15.

- Reflections Age (2004). A lavish photographic review of events, mainly since about 1940.
- Waterford, Jack (2004), 'Decline of a mighty newspaper', *Canberra Times* 14 August 2004.

### 2.2.6 Melbourne: Facsimiles

Heads, Ian (1989), *Backpage: Australia's Greatest Sporting Moments*, Lester-Townsend Publishing. 20 per cent of the reproductions are from Melbourne newspapers.

#### 2.4. Perth.

- Battye, J.S. (1912), *Cyclopedia of Western Australia*, Cyclopedia Co. (reprinted by Hesperian Press, Perth, 1985). Pages 578 to 591 comprise a review of the Perth and WA country press.
- Kimberly, W.B. (1897), *History of Western Australia*. A Narrative of her Past Together with Biographies of her Leading Men, F.W. Niven, Perth. Page 93 has a biography of John Winthrop Hackett.
- Twentieth Century Impressions of Western Australia, PWH Thiel, Perth, 1901 (reprinted by Hesperian Press, Perth 2000). Pages 163 to 178 comprise a review of the Perth and country press
- Warren, David (2004), 'First edition of The West Australian', *West Australian*, 29 May 2004, WA's Defining Moments supplement. A very brief history of the *West Australian*.

#### 2.5 Adelaide

- Anon. '[Contents of *The Comet* (Adelaide)]', *South Australian Institute Journal*, 30 January 1937, pp.30-32
- Anon. "Hidden History" and the *Irish Harp* ownership', *Southern Cross* (Adelaide), 4 January 1946, p.14b (p.146?).
- Anon. 'Adelaide Press in Victoria', *Adelaide Morning Chronicle*, 11 November 1852, p.2.
- Anon. 'Catholic Papers in South Australia before 1889', *Southern Cross*, 8 July 1949.
- Burgoyne, Geoffrey (1954), '[2 articles re S.A. labor papers?]', *Bulletin* (Sydney), 28 October 1954. Burgoyne editor of *Weekly Herald* (Adelaide), 1907-1910.
- Butler and Phillips (1989), 'Register' Personnel Notices, Vol. 1.
- Gooden, George W. & Moore, Thos. L. (1903), Fifty Years of the History of the town of Kensington and Norwood, South Australia, July 1853 to

- July 1903. Adelaide: Webb. Covers Free Press, p.33; Norwood Messenger, p.33.
- Hailes, Nathaniel (1877-1878), 'Personal Recollections of a Septuagenerian', *South Australian Register*. A series of articles.
- Hussey, Henry (1897), More than Half a Century of Colonial Life and Christian Experience. With notes of Travel, Lectures, Publications, etc. Hussey & Gillingham, Adelaide. Has notes on some SA newspapers.
- Jubilee of South Australian Journalism. The "Register's" 50<sup>th</sup> Anniversary, Adelaide, 1887. W.K. Thomas & Co. 18pp. 2 portraits.
- Leatherbee, Mrs Albert T. ed. (1924), *Knocking About: being some adventures of Augustus Baker Peirce in Australia*. New Haven: Yale University Press. Deals with *Adelaide Punch*, etc. Regarded as very unreliable.
- Libel Case. Ward v. Derrington. Tried before His Honor the Chief Justice, Adelaide, S.A., April & May, 1880, Adelaide, 1880. Ebenezer Ward (ex M.P.) v. E.H. Derrington, proprietor and publisher of Port Adelaide News.
- Opie, E. A. D. (Edward Andrew D.) (1917), *South Australian Records prior to 1841*, Adelaide: Hussey & Gillingham.
- Saunders, A.T. (1913) 'Old Memories', Mail (Adelaide), 12 July 1913.

#### 2.8. Hobart.

- Cyclopedia of Tasmania 1931, Service Publishing, Hobart, 1931, pp.188-190.
- Howell, P.A. (1979), 'The Irish Exile & Freedom's Advocate. The rise and fall of a convict newspaper in the Denison period', Papers & Proceedings, Tasmanian Historical Research Association, 26 (4), December.
- Mercury, 70<sup>th</sup> anniversary supplement, 5 July 1924.
- *Mercury*, 150<sup>th</sup> anniversary edition including commemorative magazine and reproduction of the first edition of 5 July 1854, 5 July 2004.
- Miller, E. Morris (1952), 'A historical summary of Tasmanian newspapers', *Tasmanian Historical Research Association Papers and Proceedings*, November.
- Woodberry, Joan (1972), Andrew Bent and the Freedom of the Press in Van Dieman's Land, Fullers Bookshop, Hobart.

#### 2.9 Darwin

Anon.'[Brief history of *Northern Territory Times*]', *Northern Territory Times*, 28 June 1932, p.2. Note: incorrectly names Joseph Skelton as founder but lists subsequent owners.

Doing the Impossible (1986). Darwin: Northern Territory News. A NT News publicity booklet to coincide with their new printing plant.

#### 3. NATIONAL NEWSPAPERS

- Armstrong, David (2004), 'Start the Presses: The Australian's former editor-in-chief has seen the paper survive adversity, growth and flourish', *Australian* 40 years supplement, 17 July 2004, p.24.
- *Australian*, 15 July 1989, reproduction of first national edition of 15 July 1964, plus small retrospective supplement.
- Australian, 15 July 2004, reproduction of first, larger Canberra edition of 15 July 1964.
- Australian, 10, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16 & 17 July 2004, Facsimiles of significant front pages.
- Cowley, Ken (1989), 'Faith, hope and high endeavour', *Australian*, 15 July 1989.
- Day, Mark (2004), 'Striking story of the day the national daily nearly died: For years The Australian battled substantial losses and industrial disputes and it can thank Ken Cowley for its survival', *Australian* 8 July 2004, p.16.
- Kelly, Paul (1989), 'From the start the pacesetter brought the best and brightest', *Australian*, 15 July 1989.
- MacLean, Sheena (2004), 'Beefier Bully Lands King-Hits', *Australian*, Media section, 17 June 2004, p.15.
- McNicoll, D.D. (2004), 'Ex-chief's 40 years of pride and pleasure: Former News Limited boss Ken Cowley reflects ... about the joys of helping to launch a national newspaper', *Australian*, Media section, 15 July 2004, p.20.
- Newton, Maxwell (1989), 'It was a wild idea, a mistake, a dream of such compulsion. A once-in-a-lifetime chance', *Australian*, 15 July 1989.
- Richardson, Nick (2004), 'Mirror on a youthful nation: Nick Richardson looks at 40 years of Australia's national daily', *Australian*, 8 July 2004, p.15.
- Waterford, Jack (2004), 'Hats off to an old sparring partner' [the Australian], *Canberra Times*, 17 July 2004.

#### 4. PROVINCIAL NEWSPAPERS

#### 4.2 New South Wales

#### 4.2.2 Newcastle

Moody, J.D. (1969), 'The *Newcastle Chronicle* and its contemporaries, 1860-1876', an essay presented for the Newcastle City Council Local History Prize.

## 4.2.3 Other New South Welsh towns and general

- Fallick, R.J.S. (1960), 'The Centenary of the *Queanbeyan Age*', Canberra & District Historical Society. Address to the Canberra & District Historical Society on 9 August 1960.
- Morrison (1880), 'Queanbeyan', in Morrison, *Aldine Centennial History of NSW*, 1880, Vol. II.
- Shakespeare, A.T. (1959), *History of the provincial press in NSW*, typescript in National Library of Australia.
- *Table Talk*, Melbourne (1893-94), 20 articles on 'The Newspaper Press of New South Wales' each week from 6 October 1893 to 20 February 1894.
- Staff, Bill (1999). A History of Rylstone, the author, Rylstone, NSW.

#### 4.3 Victoria

#### 4.3.1 Ballarat

Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Eureka and the editor: A reappraisal 150 years on', *Australian Journalism Review*, 26 (2), pp.31-42.

## 4.3.4. Other Victorian towns, and general.

- Ferres, John (compiler) (1871), William Caxton: A Contribution in commemoration of The festival held in Melbourne, 1871, to celebrate The Fourth Centenary of the First Printing in the English Language. Melbourne: John Ferres. Compiled by John Ferres, Government Printer, Melbourne. 16pp. "Pages 15-16 "The Press in Victoria" with a List of Daily (14), Bi-Weekly (23), Tri-Weekly (12, Weekly (4) and Monthly (15) papers published in Victoria.".
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Murdoch helped a country paper survive and prosper'. The newspapers of **Horsham**, *PANPA* [Pacific Area Newspaper Publishers' Association] *Bulletin* (September).
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Duplication "disease" spreads through Colonial papers. Newspapers of **Leongatha** and other **Gippsland** towns.

*PANPA* [Pacific Area Newspaper Publishers' Association] *Bulletin* (December)

## 4.4. Queensland

#### 4.4.5 Toowoomba

Kirkpatrick, Rod (2002), 'Groom dynasty implodes and new chain emerges in the north' [Toowoomba, Bundaberg, Innisfail, Atherton] in *PANPA* [Pacific Area Publishers' Association] *Bulletin* (September).

## 4.4.8 Other Queensland towns, and general

- Gerard, Ian (2004), 'News flows again on the Barcoo', *Australian*, Media section, 11 November 2004, p.21. About the revival of the *Barcoo Independent* in **Blackall**.
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Death threats on the Darling Downs' Newspapers at **Clifton** and **Beaudesert**. *PANPA* [Pacific Area Newspaper Publishers' Association] *Bulletin* (November).
- Loyau, George Etienne (1877) 'The Fortunes & Misfortunes of a Colonial Newspaper Proprietor', *Australian Family Herald*, No. 4.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1897). The History of Maryborough and Wide Bay and Burnett Districts from 1850 to 1895, Brisbane.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1883), The Personal Adventures of George E. Loyau, written by himself. Being an account of the author's experiences, and remarkable adventures in Australia during the past thirty years. Adelaide: L. Henn & Co.
- [For more on Loyau, see entry 4.6. re South Australia, as well as the bibliography in Denis Cryle (1989), *The Press in Colonial Queensland: A Social and Political History 1845-1875*, University of Queensland Press, pp.169-184].

#### 4.5 Western Australia

## 4.5.2 Other Western Australian towns, and general

- Battye, J.S. (1912), *Cyclopedia of Western Australia*, Cyclopedia Co. (reprinted by Hesperian Press, Perth, 1985). Pages 578 to 591 comprise a review of the Perth and WA country press.
- Colebatch, Hal G. P. (2004), *Steadfast Knight: A Life of Sir Hal Colebatch*, Fremantle Arts Centre Press. Contains material about the history of the *Northam Advertiser* especially during World War II.

Twentieth Century Impressions of Western Australia, PWH Thiel, Perth, 1901 (reprinted by Hesperian Press, Perth 2000). Pages 163 to 178 comprise a review of the Perth and country press

#### 4.6 South Australia

- Anon. '[History of *Port Augusta Dispatch*, 1877-1892]', *Port Augusta Dispatch*, 28 October 1892, p.3.
- Anon. '[History of *South Eastern Star*, 1877-1930]', *South Eastern Star*, 12 October 1930, p.1.
- Anon. '[History of the *Wallaroo Wheatsheaf* (S.A.), 1911-1918]', *Wallaroo Wheatsheaf*, December 1918, p.13.
- Anon. '[Survey of South Australian Country Press]', *Port Adelaide News*, January 1880.
- Anon. 'Jubilee History of *Mount Barker Courier*', *Mount Barker Courier*, 6 October 1905.
- Anon. 'South Australian Journalism Our first newspaper, an outline of the *Register*'s history', *Register*, 1 July 1892. Listed in Ferguson, Vol. VII.
- Anon. 'The Beginnings of the *Southern Cross*', *Southern Cross*, 29 July 1939, p.7.
- Arden, G. A. (1840), A Lecture on the Mechanical Agency of the Press ..., Melbourne, 1840.
- Auhl, Ian (1976), '[History of *Burra Record*]', *Burra Record*, 16 June 1976.
- Freelane (1891), 'The Birth of a Country Newspaper', n.d. Pamphlet. S.A. Library re *Millicent Times*.
- Elliott, J.W. (1915), '[History of early *Southern Argus*]', *Southern Argus* [Strathalbyn], 5 November 1915.
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'How a **Port Pirie** paper helped seed the growth of News Ltd' *PANPA* [Pacific Area Newspaper Publishers' Association] *Bulletin* (August).
- Hussey, Henry (1897), *More than Half a Century of Colonial Life and Christian Experience. With notes of Travel, Lectures, Publications, etc.* Hussey & Gillingham, Adelaide. Has notes on some SA newspapers.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1877), 'The Fortunes & Misfortunes of a Colonial Newspaper Proprietor', *Australian Family Herald*, No. 4.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1885). *Notable South Australians, or Colonists Past and Present*, Adelaide.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1880). The Gawler Handbook: A record of the Rise and Progress of that Important Town: to which are added Memoirs of McKinlay the Explorer and Dr Nott. Adelaide:

- Goodfellow & Hele. "Loyau late editor of the *Gawler Bunyip*". Illustrated with many photographs.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1883). *The Representative Men of South Australia*, Adelaide: George Howell.
- [For more on Loyau, see entry 4.4.8 re Queensland, as well as the bibliography in Denis Cryle (1989), *The Press in Colonial Queensland: A Social and Political History 1845-1875*, University of Queensland Press, pp.169-184].
- Opie, E. A. D. (Edward Andrew D.) (1917), *South Australian Records prior to 1841*, Adelaide: Hussey & Gillingham.
- Osborne, S.W. (1929), 'Reminiscences', *Port Pirie Recorder*, 27 July 1929.
- Ward, Ebenezer (1874), '[History of *Gumeracha Guardian*]', *Guardian*, 28 March 1874

#### 4.7 Tasmania

- *Cyclopedia of Tasmania 1931*, Service Publishing, Hobart, 1931, pp.305-310 re **Launceston** *Examiner* and pp.349-350 re **Burnie** *Advocate*.
- *Examiner*, **Launceston**, 80<sup>th</sup> anniversary commemorative issue, 11 March 1922, includes reproduction of first issue.
- Miller, E. Morris (1952), A historical summary of Tasmanian newspapers, *Tasmanian Historical Research Association Papers and Proceedings*, November.

#### 5. Indigenous and Ethnic Press

- O'Farrell, Patrick (1987), *The Irish in Australia*, Sydney: NSW University Press.
- O'Loghlen, J.F. (1976), 'Tighe Ryan and the *Catholic Press*', *Journal of Australian Catholic Historical Society*, Vol. 5, Part 1.

#### 7. AUTHOR ALPHABETICAL

- Andrews, Barry G., and Wilde, William H. (1980), *Australian Literature* to 1900: A guide to information resources. Michigan, USA: Gale Research Co. Volume 22 in the American Literature, English Literature, and World Literature in English Information Guide Series.
- Armstrong, David (2004), 'Start the Presses: The Australian's former editor-in-chief has seen the paper survive adversity, growth and flourish', *Australian* 40 years supplement, 17 July 2004, p.24.
- Arden, G. A. (1840), A Lecture on the Mechanical Agency of the Press ..., Melbourne.

- Auhl, Ian (1976) '[History of *Burra Record*]', *Burra Record*, 16 June 1976.
- Battye, J.S. (1912), *Cyclopedia of Western Australia*, Cyclopedia Co. (reprinted by Hesperian Press, Perth, 1985). Pages 578 to 591 comprise a review of the Perth and WA country press.
- Battye, J.S. (1912), *Cyclopedia of Western Australia*, Cyclopedia Co. (reprinted by Hesperian Press, Perth, 1985). Pages 578 to 591 comprise a review of the Perth and WA country press.
- Brosk, Daniel George (1981). Recollections of D.G.B., Adelaide.
- Burgoyne, Geoffrey (1954), '[2 articles re S.A. labor papers?]', *Bulletin* (Sydney), 28 October 1954. Burgoyne editor of *Weekly Herald* (Adelaide), 1907-1910.
- Butler and Phillips (1989). 'Register' Personnel Notices, Vol. 1.
- Clarke, Patricia (1990), *Pioneer Writer: The Life of Louisa Atkinson, Novelist, Journalist, Naturalist*, Allen & Unwin. Louisa Atkinson was the first woman to have a long-running column published in a major Australian newspaper. Her 'A Voice from the Country' column was published in the *SMH* 1 March 1860-2 May 1865 and resumed 1870-72. These articles were also published in the weekly *Sydney Mail* from 1860. Earlier she had had a number of articles published in the *Illustrated Sydney News*, 1853-1855.
- Clarke, Patricia (1994), *Tasma: The Life of Jessie Couivreur*, Allen & Unwin. Tasma (the pseudonym of Jessie Couvreur, formerly Huybers and Fraser), a famous 19th century Australian novelist, wrote for the *Australasian* from 1877 through the 1880s. She was appointed London *Times* foreign correspondent in Brussels in 1894 and held this position to her death in 1897. Her numerous, at times daily, dispatches appeared in the *Times* during these years.
- Clarke, Patricia (2004), 'Colonial Connections with the London *Times*: A Woman of Empire (Flora Shaw) and a Radical Australian (Jessie Couvreur)', *Canberra Historical Journal*, September 2004.
- Clune, Frank (1960), *Journey to Canberra: by road from Sydney, with deviations in search of history, geography and curios along the Canberra Highway,* Angus & Robertson. Chapter 12 is a deviation discussing the Fairfax family and SMH.
- Cowley, Ken (1989), 'Faith, hope and high endeavour', *Australian*, 15 July 1989.
- Day, Mark (2004), 'Knuckling down to Jaspan Age', *Australian*, Media section, 9 December 2004, p.15.
- Day, Mark (2004), 'Striking story of the day the national daily nearly died: For years The Australian battled substantial losses and industrial disputes and it can thank Ken Cowley for its survival', *Australian* 8 July 2004, p.16.

- Dowling, Peter (1999), 'Truth versus Art: 19<sup>th</sup> Century journalism: the colonial Australian case', *Media History*, vol. 5, no. 2.
- Elliott, J.W. (1915), '[History of early *Southern Argus*]', *Southern Argus* (Strathalbyn, S.A.), 5 November 1915.
- Fallick, R.J.S. (1960) 'The Centenary of the *Queanbeyan Age*' Canberra & District Historical Society. Address to the Canberra & District Historical Society on 9 August 1960. In *Addresses*, Canberra & District Historical Society.
- Ferres, John (compiler) (1871), William Caxton: A Contribution in commemoration of The festival held in Melbourne, 1871, to celebrate The Fourth Centenary of the First Printing in the English Language. Melbourne: John Ferres, 1871.
  - -- Compiled by John Ferres, Government Printer, Melbourne. 16pp. "Pages 15-16 'The Press in Victoria' with a List of Daily (14), Bi-Weekly (23), Tri-Weekly (12, Weekly (4) and Monthly (15) papers published in Victoria.".
- Freelane, 'The Birth of a Country Newspaper', n.d. Pamphlet. S.A. Library re Millicent Times (1891).
- Gerard, Ian (2004), 'News flows again on the Barcoo', *Australian*, Media section, 11 November 2004, p.21. About the revival of the *Barcoo Independent* in **Blackall**.
- Gooden, George W. & Moore, Thos. (1903), Fifty Years of the History of the town of Kensington and Norwood, South Australia, July 1853 to July 1903. Adelaide: Webb. Covers Free Press, p.33; Norwood Messenger, p.33.
- Hailes, Nathaniel (1877-1878), 'Personal Recollections of a Septuagenerian', *South Australian Register*. A series of articles.
- Hall, T. S. (Thomas Sergeant) (1911). *Catalogue of the natural science & technical periodicals in the libraries in Melbourne*, 2<sup>nd</sup> edition. Melbourne: Government Printer.
- Heads, Ian (1989), *Backpage: Australia's Greatest Sporting Moments*, Lester-Townsend Publishing, 1989. 75% of the reproductions are from Sydney newspapers.
- Howell, P.A. (1979). 'The Irish Exile & Freedom's Advocate. The rise and fall of a convict newspaper in the Denison period', Papers & Proceedings, Tasmanian Historical Research Association, 26 (4), December.
- Hussey, Henry (1897). More than Half a Century of Colonial Life and Christian Experience. With notes of Travel, Lectures, Publications, etc. Hussey & Gillingham, Adelaide. Has notes on some South Australian newspapers.
- Kelly, Paul (1989), 'From the start the pacesetter brought the best and brightest', *Australian*, 15 July 1989.

- Kimberly, W.B. (1897), *History of Western Australia*. A Narrative of her Past Together with Biographies of her Leading Men, F.W. Niven, Perth. Pages-93 comprise a biography of John Winthrop Hackett.
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2002), 'Groom dynasty implodes and new chain emerges in the north' [Toowoomba, Bundaberg, Innisfail, Atherton] in *PANPA* [Pacific Area Publishers' Association] *Bulletin* (September).
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Death threats on the Darling Downs' Newspapers at **Clifton** and **Beaudesert**. *PANPA Bulletin* (November).
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Duplication "disease" spreads through Colonial papers. Newspapers of **Leongatha** and other **Gippsland** towns. *PANPA Bulletin* (December)
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Gearing family stumbles into a central role at **Maryborough'** [Vic], *PANPA Bulletin* (July).
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'Murdoch helped a country paper survive and prosper'. The newspapers of **Horsham**, *PANPA Bulletin* (September).
- Kirkpatrick, Rod (2004), 'How a **Port Pirie** paper helped seed the growth of News Ltd' *PANPA Bulletin* (August).
- Laurie, Ross (2004), 'Reporting on Race, White Australia, Immigration and the Popular Press in the 1920s', *Royal Historical Society of Queensland Journal*, vol. 18, no. 10, April 2004.
- Leatherbee, Mrs Albert T., ed. (1924). *Knocking About: being some adventures of Augustus Baker Peirce in Australia*. New Haven: Yale University Press. Deals with *Adelaide Punch*, etc. Regarded as very unreliable.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1877), 'The Fortunes & Misfortunes of a Colonial Newspaper Proprietor', *Australian Family Herald*, No. 4.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1885). *Notable South Australians, or Colonists Past and Present*, Adelaide.
- Loyau, George Etienne. (1880), The Gawler Handbook: A record of the Rise and Progress of that Important Town: to which are added Memoirs of McKinlay the Explorer and Dr Nott. Adelaide: Goodfellow & Hele. "Loyau late editor of the Gawler Bunyip".
- Loyau, George Etienne (1897). The History of Maryborough and Wide Bay and Burnett Districts from 1850 to 1895, Brisbane.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1883). The Personal Adventures of George E. Loyau, written by himself. Being an account of the author's experiences, and remarkable adventures in Australia during the past thirty years. Adelaide: L. Henn & Co.
- Loyau, George Etienne (1883). *The Representative Men of South Australia*, Adelaide: George Howell.

- MacLean, Sheena (2004), 'Beefier Bully Lands King-Hits', *Australian*, 17 June 2004, p.15.
- McNicholl, D.D. (2004), 'Ex-chief's 40 years of pride and pleasure: Former News Limited boss Ken Cowley reflects ... about the joys of helping to launch a national newspaper', *Australian*, 15 July 2004, p.20.
- Miller, E. Morris (1952), A historical summary of Tasmanian newspapers, *Tasmanian Historical Research Association Papers and Proceedings*, November.
- Moody, J.D. (1969), 'The *Newcastle Chronicle* and its contemporaries, 1860-1876', an essay presented for the Newcastle City Council Local History Prize.
- Morrison (1880), 'Queanbeyan', in Morrison, *Aldine Centennial History of NSW*, 1880, Vol. II.
- Newland, E. (1986), 'Forgotten Early Australian Journals of Science and their Editors', *Journal, Royal Australian History Society*, Vol. 72 (1), 1986, pp.59-68.
- Newton, Maxwell (1989), 'It was a wild idea, a mistake, a dream of such compulsion. A once-in-a-lifetime chance', *Australian*, 15 July 1989.
- O'Farrell, P.J. (1957), 'Henry Edmund Holland Revolutionary Socialist', Canberra: Canberra & District Historical Society, roneo, 25pp. Address to the Society on 14 May 1957. In *Addresses*, 1956-1965, Canberra & District Historical Society.
- O'Farrell, Patrick (1987). The Irish in Australia, NSW University Press.
- O'Loghlen, J.F. (1976), 'Tighe Ryan and the *Catholic Press*', *Journal of Australian Catholic Historical Society*, Vol. 5, Part 1.
- Opie, E. A. D. [Edward Andrew D.] (1917), *South Australian Records prior to 1841*, Adelaide: Hussey & Gillingham.
- Osborne, S.W. (1929), 'Reminiscences', *Port Pirie Recorder*, 27 July 1929.
- Richardson, Nick (2004), 'Mirror on a youthful nation: Nick Richardson looks at 40 years of Australia's national daily', *Australian*, 8 July 2004, p.15.
- Roe, Michael (1965). *Quest for Authority in Eastern Australia, 1835-1851*, Melbourne: Melbourne University Press in association with Australian National University. Has a wealth of information about newspapers & periodicals.
- Saunders, A.T. (1913), 'Old Memories', Mail (Adelaide), 12 July 1913.
- Schulze, Jane (2004), 'Murdoch's Lifetime of Dreams', *Australian*, Media section, 28 October 2004, p.18. Includes a chronology scratchy for the early years, but useful for recent years.
- Shakespeare, A.T. (1959), *History of the provincial press in NSW*, typescript in National Library of Australia.

- Smith, C.P. 'Men who made "The Argus" and "The Australasian" 1846-1925' manuscript in Latrobe Library.
- Smith, James (1878), 'Colonial literature and the colonial press: a note', *Melbourne Review*, Vol. 3, no. 11, July, pp.337-343.
- Staff, Bill (1999). A History of Rylstone, the author, Rylstone, NSW.
- Tiffen, Rodney (1988), *The Revolution in Australian Media Ownership* 1986-87, Working Paper No. 36, Sir Robert Menzies Centre for Australian Studies, Institute of Commonwealth Studies, University of London. 15pp. Includes tables on final page of ownership of metropolitan TV channels and metropolitan daily newspapers at November 1986 and November 1987, and circulation of metropolitan and national daily newspapers at five yearly intervals from 1967 to 1987.
- Ward, Ebenezer (1874), '[History of Gumeracha Guardian]', Guardian, 28 March 1874.
- Warren, David (2004), 'First edition of The West Australian', *West Australian*, 29 May 2004, WA's Defining Moments supplement. A very brief history of the *West Australian*.
- Waterford, Jack (2004), 'Decline of a mighty newspaper', *Canberra Times* 14 August 2004.
- Waterford, Jack (2004), 'Hats off to an old sparring partner' [the Australian], *Canberra Times*, 17 July 2004.
- Woodberry, Joan (1972), Andrew Bent and the Freedom of the Press in Van Dieman's Land, Fullers Bookshop, Hobart.

January 2005